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Research Update:

U.K. Social Housing Provider bpha 'A+' Rating
Affirmed On Strong Economic Fundamentals
Despite High Debt; Outlook Stable

Overview
In our view, U.K. social housing provider bpha Ltd. has very strong enterprise•
profile from strong economic fundamentals and excellent asset quality.

Although bpha exhibits relatively high debt levels, we anticipate a gradual•
decline over the next three years.

We are therefore affirming the 'A+' long-term issuer credit rating on U.K. social•
housing provider bpha Ltd.

The stable outlook reflects our expectation that bpha will continue to maintain•
its financial performance, with adjusted EBITDA margin above 30% and that bpha
gradually reduces its debt burden over the base case.

Rating Action
On July 15, 2016, S&P Global Ratings affirmed the long-term issuer credit rating on
U.K.-based social housing provider bpha Ltd. at 'A+'. The outlook is stable.

At the same time, we affirmed our 'A+' long-term rating on the £200 million senior
secured bonds issued by bpha Finance PLC.

Rationale
The rating on bpha Ltd. is based on its stand-alone credit profile (SACP), which we
assess at 'a+'. The rating takes into account the low industry risk bpha faces and
its very strong enterprise profile, supported by superior economic fundamentals. We
believe that bpha's presence between Oxford and Cambridge benefit from strong
population growth and demand for social housing. We continue to assess the housing
association's strategy and management as very strong. The rating also reflects
bpha's very strong internal liquidity.

In our opinion, there is a moderately high likelihood that the U.K. government--
working through the social housing regulator, the Homes and Communities Agency
(HCA)--would provide timely and sufficient extraordinary support to bpha in the
event of financial distress. This now has a neutral impact on the ratings.
Previously, the likelihood of extraordinary support led us to factor one notch of
uplift into the rating.

In accordance with our criteria for government-related entities, we base our view of
the likelihood of extraordinary government support on our assessment of bpha’s
important role for the U.K. government and its public-policy mandate, and its strong
link with the U.K. government.
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The vast majority of bpha's activities are directly related to the provision of
social housing; we also note that shared ownership accounts for 40% of bpha's
development plan. The association’s activities are mainly concentrated in three
council areas north and west of London: Bedfordshire, Cambridgeshire, and Milton
Keynes. In addition, it owns care homes in Gloucestershire, Oxfordshire, and
Wiltshire and provides development services to housing associations in Suffolk,
Essex, and North Hertfordshire. In our view, bpha operates in a strong market
benefiting from high demand for social housing and shared ownership in its core
geographic areas, in particular Cambridge.

Bpha’s strong management team employs a consistent strategy in fulfilling its social
mandate. In particular, we view bpha’s risk management standards as comprehensive
following the reduction in exposure to stand-alone derivatives. Bpha enjoys
excellent asset quality, given the relatively young stock at weighted average below
30 years; low voids and arrears. We expect bpha's operating surplus to increase by
about 5% in 2016 over the previous year. At the same time, we also expect bpha will
maintain an adjusted EBITDA margin at slightly above 35% in our five-year average
base-case forecast to 2018/19.

Over the 12 months to March 2016, bpha delivered 450 new homes--mainly affordable
homes and shared ownership, but also a small share of units developed for open
market sales (through its fully owned subsidiary Bushmead Homes). It has set a
target of delivering 500 new homes a year for the next three years, with 50% of the
development being affordable housing, about 35% for shared ownership, 8% care, and
the remaining 2% for open market sales. We note that it has so far committed to
about 1,230 homes (excluding units developed for market sales) and therefore the
association has the flexibility to limit further commitments in case of adverse
economic conditions. Furthermore, bpha manages sales risk by selling shared
ownership units "off-plan," with average first-tranche share of about 45%. In case
of a temporary housing market correction, bpha may be able to shore up demand by
reducing the share of first-tranche sales to as low as 25%, if needed.

We believe bpha is somewhat less exposed than other housing assocations to welfare
reforms such as the benefit cap and universal credit. This is mainly because many of
its tenants are receiving only partial housing benefit or none at all. The rent
reduction of 1% each year for four years announced in July 2015 will reduce rental
income for the association, but we believe that management will continue to deliver
efficiency savings to mitigate the impact of this development.

Last year, bpha raised £80 million of funding via the Affordable Homes Guarantees
Programme, of which £36 million was raised via a tap of its Affordable Housing
Finance bondand £44 million secured via the European Investment Bank (EIB) facility
to be drawn in 2016 and 2017. Although debt levels are high relative to peers, we
anticipate a gradual improvement, underpinned by improving financial performance. In
our base-case scenario, we expect this ratio to peak at about 17x debt-to-EBITDA by
the end of 2017 before stabilising at 16x over the following few years.

We believe bpha’s continued efforts to decrease its exposure to derivatives is
credit positive. It manages its interest rate exposure through a mixture of embedded

WWW.STANDARDANDPOORS.COM/RATINGSDIRECT JULY 15, 2016   3

1675889 | 302479482

Research Update: U.K. Social Housing Provider bpha 'A+' Rating Affirmed On Strong Economic Fundamentals
Despite High Debt; Outlook Stable



instruments (including fixed-rate bank loans and bonds) and stand-alone derivatives.
As of March 31, 2016, bpha has stand-alone hedging arrangements with a notional swap
value of £121 million (2014/15: £221 million, 2013/14: £260 million) and gross mark-
to-market exposure of £64.2 million. This is in addition to £300 million of embedded
swaps as of March 2016.

Liquidity

Bpha's liquidity is very strong. We anticipate that it will have access to sources
of cash of about £265 million in the next 12 months, double cash requirements of
£114 million. The major sources of liquidity are cash and equivalents of about about
£57 million, undrawn committed facilities available within 12 months of about £125
million, and forecast cash from operations of slightly above £60 million, with the
remainder from proceeds expected from asset sales. We estimate capital expenditure
over the next 12 months at just over £70 million and debt service at about £43
million.

In our view, the association’s decreased exposure to stand-alone derivatives and
collateral calls has buoyed its very strong liquidity position.

Outlook
The stable outlook reflects our expectation that bpha will continue to maintain its
financial performance, with an adjusted EBITDA margin above 30%, and that it will
gradually reduce its debt burden.

We could lower the rating on bpha over the next 24 months if we observe a
deteriorating financial performance, either due to adjusted EBITDA declining below
30% of revenue or as a result of larger exposure to market activities weighing on
bpha's liquidity position.

We could raise the rating on bpha over the next 24 months if we observe a strong
track record of deleveraging, such that debt to adjusted EBITDA declines below 10x.
In this scenario, we would also revise upward our assessment of bpha’s strategy and
management.
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Ratings On The United Kingdom Lowered To 'AA' On Brexit Vote; Outlook Remains•
Negative On Continued Uncertainty – June 27, 2016

'AA-' Rating On U.K. Social Housing Provider bpha Ltd. Affirmed On Strong EBITDA•
Margins And Liquidity; Outlook Stable – July 30, 2015

Ratings List

Certain terms used in this report, particularly certain adjectives used to express
our view on rating relevant factors, have specific meanings ascribed to them in our
criteria, and should therefore be read in conjunction with such criteria. Please see
Ratings Criteria at www.standardandpoors.com for further information. Complete
ratings information is available to subscribers of RatingsDirect at
www.globalcreditportal.com and at spcapitaliq.com. All ratings affected by this
rating action can be found on S&P Global Ratings' public Web site at
www.standardandpoors.com. Use the Ratings search box located in the left column.
Alternatively, call one of the following S&P Global Ratings numbers: Client Support
Europe (44) 20-7176-7176; London Press Office (44) 20-7176-3605; Paris (33) 1-4420-
6708; Frankfurt (49) 69-33-999-225; Stockholm (46) 8-440-5914; or Moscow 7 (495)
783-4009.

Rating

To From

bpha Ltd. 

Issuer Credit Rating

Foreign and Local Currency A+/Stable/-- A+/Stable/--

Senior Secured

Local Currency A+ A+

bpha Finance PLC 

Senior Secured

Local Currency A+ A+
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